North Korean Defectors in South Korean Media: The State of Representation and Defectors' Thoughts on Infotainment, *Squid Game*, and How Their Community Can Be Better Portrayed

Amanda Wright
Ewha Womans University\*

## **Abstract**

This article accepts the premises that reality is socially constructed, in large part by traditional media, which has a societal obligation to influence that reality in a responsible manner. Background on the social construction of reality, media representation, and information relevant to the Korean context is provided, followed by the views of North Korean defectors (hereafter NKDs) on said representation, and finally a brief discussion and recommendations. Each issue impacting the majority female NKD population is examined through a gendered lens. Conclusions include the need for greater diversity in the representation of defectors, a reduction of sexualization and victimization as previous authors have discussed, and minimizing the use of the "strong NKD woman" narrative.

**Keywords:** gender, social construction of reality, minority representation, intersectional, soft power, Netflix

<sup>\*</sup> I am enormously grateful to the passionate and informed defectors who shared their knowledge for this piece, as well as all the defectors I've met over the years, who have been vital to my education. Also, special thanks to Hye Young Choi who not only translated and performed interviews, but also provided valuable insight and enthusiasm for the subject matter, significantly improving the article. Thanks as well to the two anonymous reviewers for their constructive and appreciated feedback.

The power of mass media, to not only discuss but also shape conventions and our understanding of the world, is difficult to overemphasize; as Berger and Luckmann (1966, 134) succinctly state, "[r]eality is socially defined." The media plays an enormous role in creating and perpetuating this reality (Blumler 2018; Harris and Sanborn 2014; Luhmann 1996; UNHCR 2015). Accepting that, this piece examines how the media is defining those who have left the Democratic People's Republic of Korea (hereafter NK for North Korea), specifically those NKDs in the Republic of Korea (hereafter SK for South Korea). The overwhelming majority of these NKDs are female (MOU 2022) and gender is intricately linked to any issue impacting the community, therefore each issue will be considered through a gendered lens.

This study accepts that reality is socially constructed, and the media has a societal obligation to influence this reality in a responsible manner, in public and commercial broadcasting as well as other mediums (Bardoel and Brants 2003; Bardoel and D'Haenens 2004; Commission on Freedom of the Press 1947). Behaving in a responsible manner "simply means that the images repeated and emphasized be such as are in total representative of the social group as it is. The truth about any social group, though it should not exclude its weaknesses and vices, includes also recognition of its values, its aspirations, and its common humanity. . . if people are exposed to the inner truth of the life of a particular group, they will gradually build up respect for and understanding of it" (Commission on Freedom of the Press 1947, 26-27). Academics and human rights groups have also emphasized the necessity of balanced coverage (Harris and Sanborn 2014; UNHCR 2015) and according to Fraser "parity of participation" is a vital component for justice (2008). Finally, given previous apologies for negative depictions of other non-SK-born<sup>1</sup> individuals (Hae-yeon Kim 2021; T. Kim 2008; Pietsch 2021), it is assumed that SK in general does not embrace inaccurate representation.

Having volunteered in the NKD community for over half a decade, I have heard many complaints regarding media representation from defectors themselves and those who have worked closely with them. Yet, while those objections

<sup>1 &</sup>quot;SK-born" is used to represent all non-NKD South Koreans in SK. This is not meant to be exclusionary towards South Koreans born elsewhere, but is an attempt to be dear that NKDs are also SK citizens, therefore comparing NKDs to South Koreans would be egregiously misleading.

are widespread, they're often reduced to sporadic quotes in academic works, if included at all. Part of the purpose of this study is to allow a larger audience to hear defectors' thoughts on their representation, along with a theoretical and practical context for considering this matter. The first section will provide background on the social construction of reality, media representation, and information relevant to the South Korean context. As this study is aligned with recent calls for centering the voices of impacted communities, including migrant and refugee populations (Alvarez et al. 2021; Bucken-Knapp, Fakih, and Spehar 2019; Bucken-Knapp, Omanovic, and Spehar 2020), the second section will ask NKDs their thoughts on particular portrayals and their representation in general. Finally, there is a brief discussion with recommendations.

Over 1,000 NKDs arrived in SK every year from 2001 to 2019, with over 2,000 yearly between 2006 and 2011, before dropping to just a few hundred arrivals in 2020 and remaining low since then (MOU 2022). While early defectors where predominantly male, nearly every year since 2002 over 50% of arrivals have been female; females now constitute 72% of SK's NKD population (MOU 2022). Though the fewer than 34,000 total NKDs represent less than 1% of SK's population, in addition to their intrinsic worth, the community may also be an invaluable bridge if greater collaboration between the Koreas, or even reunification, were to occur, as well as an indicator of what integration may look like in the case of the latter (S. Kim et al. 2017; Yoon 2001). However, this instrumental group faces unique impediments to shaping their societal portrayal.

Much of how the media contributes to the social construction of reality is indirect, including the selection of topics or which types of NKDs are given a platform and what such representation looks and sounds like. By giving voice repeatedly to the same issues, the media is able to, in large part, set the agenda and frame which issues are important (Dalton et al. 2016; Iyengar 1991; Mccombs and Shaw 1972; Weaver 1991). Traditional media sources still hold tremendous power in framing what societies consider significant and shaping public sentiment (Dalton et al. 2016; Keumjae Park

2014; Webster, Rice, and Sud 2020), even in a nation with one of the world's highest social media penetration rates (Shim 2020). This power is especially noteworthy in cases involving minority groups, where such outlets may be the sole providers of information to the citizen-consumer on a given issue, thereby having a substantial impact on how said group is perceived (Bleich, Bloemraad, and de Graauw 2015; Harris and Sanborn 2014).

Signification or "the human production of signs" is a key term regarding the social construction of reality (Berger and Luckmann 1966, 50). When you see X, what meaning do you assign to it? Without seeing their face, who would you rate as more cheerful, a woman dressed in a black suit, or one wearing a yellow sundress? In some cultures, maintaining eye contact is a sign of attentiveness, while in others excessive eye contact, especially by subordinates, may indicate disrespect and a lack of serious attention to what is being said (Kawaguchi-Suzuki et al. 2019). What is unemployment a sign of? For many, it invokes images of laziness or other negative, low-status generalizations (Furnham 1982; Krug, Drasch, and Jungbauer-Gans 2019; Krugman 2014; McFadyen 1998; Wahl, Pollai, and Kirchler 2013).

In 2019, 6.3% of NKDs were unemployed compared to 3.0% of other South Koreans² (Korea Hana Foundation 2020). At an instinctual level, do you interpret this, as Montesquieu might, as a sign that naturally some people are lazier than others? Or do you think such myths have been used against everyone from citizens in the southern parts of the United States and Europe to those in the global south and to most Asians in previous eras, as Rota and others have asserted (Rota 2012)?

Perhaps some citizen-consumers read such news with little astonishment, knowing the NKD population is mostly female and SK has struggled for years with low female workforce participation (B. Lee, Jang, and Sarkar 2008; OECD 2018; Statistics Korea 2020). Additionally, approximately one-third of NKDs are 15-29 years old (MOU 2022). This age group is notoriously underemployed in SK's general population (Noh and Lee 2017; Yun 2010). One might also realize that SK not only has the highest worldwide tertiary education level in the 25–34 year old demographic, at virtually 70%, with

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The pandemic hit NKDs especially hard. The details of that deserve dedicated investigation, which is outside the scope of this piece. As such, several pre-pandemic measurements will be used to provide an understanding of the situation outside the dimension of the current crisis.

the rate among females being over 75% (OECD 2022b), but even after including all 25–64 year olds, SK still has over 10% greater attainment than the OECD average (OECD 2022a). However, in the majority female NKD community, less than 18% have acquired such schooling (MOU 2022). Also, among the total South Korean population in January of 2020, male unemployment was lower than that of females, and those with college degrees had the lowest unemployment while those without a high school degree had an unemployment rate of 7.6% (Statistics Korea 2020).

Even if they were not NKDs, this community would face significant disadvantages due to the intersectionality of marginalizations prevalent among this relatively young group attempting to work in one of the most gendered and highly educated economies in the world. Additionally, there is the exceeding importance of networking bonds based on region of birth, alma mater, and "blood" or family ties (Horak 2014; Horak and Yang 2018; North 1990; Yee 2015), virtually none of which NKDs are able to leverage. After this lengthy illustration, it may seem reasonable for NKDs to have substantially lower employment rates than the SKborn population. Which makes it astonishing that, despite the focus on "high" unemployment, in 2019 NKD men were employed just 0.4% less than SK-born men and NKD women were employed at a 2.0% higher rate than their SK-born peers (Korea Hana Foundation 2020). Though unemployment has negative connotations for many, it is not a measure of economic inactivity, but rather an indicator of who is looking for work and not yet successful, whilst the employment rate provides a clearer picture of labor-force participation.

According to Schudson (1982, 107), news in particular, "does not mirror the world, but constructs one," a widely shared sentiment (Luhmann 1996; Steuter and Wills 2009; Webster, Rice, and Sud 2020). Many SK-born people and academics across the globe know NKDs are working far less than their SK-born peers; that is their reality. This is influenced by numerous news reports and academic works that do not mention employment rates, but instead discuss how much higher NKD unemployment is than total SK-born unemployment (*Chosun Ilbo* 2015; Chung 2008; Jung 2016; J.

Kim and Jang 2007; Lankov 2006; A. Lee 2016; K. Park and Ok 2017; Yoon 2001), almost all of which ignore or gloss over the gender, age, education, and networking differences between these groups, leaving a rational citizen-consumer with the impression that NKDs do not work as much as their peers and they don't do so *because* of their defector status. This example illustrates through numerical data how the social construction of reality is at times completely contrary to the evidence. Most examples are far less tangible.

Readers from many nations can probably attest to witnessing bellicose news reports or headlines regarding NK. Headlines "ultimately influence and direct interpretations as much as they summarize content" (Steuter and Wills 2009, 13). Presenting the news in an emotionally charged manner can lead to further othering of both NK and its former citizens (Dalton et al. 2016). As such, mass media in general also plays an important role in supporting peace processes and spreading new systems of beliefs (Bar-Tal and Halperin 2013; J. Park et al. 2020; Wolfsfeld 2004). This is relevant for the peninsula's future and the well-being of NKDs within its southern border.

Infotainment, with its presentation of select "information," often coupled with an emotional or otherwise "entertaining" approach, is neither a new phenomenon nor strictly a local occurrence. In SK, a few of these shows feature NKDs, including *Ije mannareo gamnida* [On my way to meet you] (hereafter, On My Way), which will be discussed in greater detail in subsequent sections. Since at least the mid-1990s, some have bemoaned increasing informality in media as problematic for an informed citizenry (Blumler and Gurevitch 1995; Tucker 2009), while others have argued that the "infotainment scare" is an overreaction (Brants 1998). Regardless of one's thoughts on the impact of these changes, it is clear that traditional media, in its myriad forms, still plays a substantial role in framing and informing public opinion (Bardoel and D'Haenens 2004: Blumler 2018: Harris and Sanborn 2014: Luhmann 1996).

Whether it is on-screen or in print, there are clear incentives to embellish portions of the, very hard to verify, stories of NKDs (Fifield 2015; Ju-min Park 2015; S. Sung 2015).

One NKD who has agreed to make other appearances for financial remuneration, refused to appear on entertainment shows because, "[y]ou can be a crook or be asked to lie. I have seen so many people lying and making mistakes on camera ... People only care about spicy stories" (Ju-min Park 2015). In the midst of a very supportive review of her time on an infortainment program, one NKD described the production process, including writers and producers sending questions to the NKD guests, after which the "writers pick the most fun and interesting stories for the script" (Zuo 2020). Hence, even if the selected stories are 100% accurate, it is likely that only the most "entertaining" stories are aired. Who gets such airtime or publishing support seems related not only to gender but also to their attractiveness and their fit in the prevalent victim narrative (Song 2021; M. Sung 2010). As Song (2021, 60) points out in a discussion on which NKD memoirs and personalities reap the most publicity and profits, "to sell stories, they would prefer innocent-looking young female victims to produce shocking, tragic and sensational stories."

Scholars and the general public alike have remarked upon the dramatic evolution of social media (Bastos 2015; Blumler 2018). While distinctions can be drawn between social media and social networking sites, for this study all will be classified as "social media," including but not limited to Naver Band, Instagram, KakaoStory, Facebook, and Twitter. These newer media sources can be used not only for self-expression but also to democratize opinions, allowing those with access and rudimentary technological skills to have a platform for their ideas and even challenge the media establishment (García and Treré 2014; Murthy 2012). Many marginalized groups can utilize social media's private group options to create safer spaces, where only select people can "join" and those who are disrespectful can be ejected; this helps provide a sense of community, with one author speaking of them as a "cocoon" where marginalized groups, "can express themselves creatively and freely" (Murthy 2010, 191).

However, the ability to use social media platforms to express personal views is not universal (Chouliaraki 2013). SK boasts high connectivity and affordable, alacritous connections. Unfortunately, it only has a Freedom House

<sup>3</sup> To be clear, I have not heard a single NKD express such sympathy, but I have heard Koreans express worry that saying anything positive about NK may put them at risk for prosecution.

ranking of 'Partly Free' in 2021 (a single point improvement from its Partly Free 2020 ranking), having lost points in categories concerning the criminality of online activities, in part due to SK's strong defamation laws that can find defendants guilty regardless of the truth in what they purport, as well as the 1948 National Security Act, which "allows prison sentences of up to seven years for praising or expressing sympathy with the North Korean regime" (Freedom House 2021).3 Points were also lost in relation to blocking or filtering content as well as self-censoring, and significant points were missed regarding infringements on users' privacy rights (Freedom House 2021). This poses a problem for all South Koreans, but the ability to represent the defector aspect of themselves as a 'citizen journalist' on social media or in other ways use their voice (Chouliaraki 2013, 2017; Murthy 2011), comes at a higher cost for NKDs. Even the use of private groups is a luxury not afforded to all NKDs, as some are highly distrustful of other defectors (Min 2008). Here too, the hurdles of being a NKD are raised higher for most by their status as South Korean females on the internet, where social communities may replicate misogynistic societal divisions in a digital domain (Boyd 2011; J. Kim 2018b). This is especially troublesome in a nation that is continuously accused of leniency when prosecuting crimes against women, including digital offenses (Schieber 2020). Cyber confrontations are especially problematic as "online misogyny not only attacks individual women, but also limits their public presence" (J. Kim 2017, 806).

There is ample documentation of the stigma and discrimination that NKDs face in SK (Hough and Bell 2020; S. Kim et al. 2017; Lankov 2006). Discomfort about broadcasting one's defector status, including concerns about employment or social intolerance, is compounded for some by apprehension over what may happen to oneself or one's family remaining in NK. While much of this is whispers and hearsay, the case of Ji-hyun Lim left many adamants that NK was actively kidnapping NKDs. Though Lim has appeared in NK, disavowing her time in SK, NKDs have asserted her statements appear fabricated and question why she would not take the equivalent of nearly \$20,000 USD she left in SK if her

intention was to leave permanently; it also would not be the first time that a NKD appeared to be taken from within China (*Chosun Ilbo* 2004; Haworth 2021; Hyungjin Kim 2017). Even for those who have a desire to publically share the defector dimension of themselves, many make the calculation that doing so is not worth the risk.

Stereotyping "others" is not limited to the mainstream media's representation of NKDs. One author noted the persistence of "media-fuelled Korean racial prejudice against others" (Han 2015, 13). In Olympics coverage, among other negative depictions, Chernobyl was used to represent Ukraine, leading to broadcaster apologies (Pietsch 2021), and multiple broadcasting companies were sanctioned in 2008 "for their commentators' inappropriate or racial comments during the coverage of Olympic Games in Beijing" (T. Kim 2008). Being a majority female group, NKDs are also disproportionately impacted by gender stereotypes of women in programs and advertisements in SK (K. Kim and Lowry 2005). This includes "misogynistic culture and male-centered narratives in Korean films, in which women tend to be 'eye candy' or victims of male violence" (J. Kim 2018a, 506). NKD women in particular are often portrayed both as highly sexualized objects and as victims, including of sexual abuse (Choo 2006; Joowon Park 2016; S. Sung 2015).

On My Way is an infotainment program that features NKDs. In a single episode, it may be reminiscent of a friendly talk show, a community center talent contest, and an editorial international news program. Only by watching the show can one begin to understand how a program that utilizes cartoonish sound effects also lead one guest to be greatly moved by the sentiments of NKDs, while simultaneously describing the program as feeling emotionally manipulative (Blue 2013). Frontline concisely described it as "part current affairs, part talent show, part beauty pageant" (Jones 2014, 32:46), while *The New York* Times summarized, "[a]t center stage sit a dozen guests, many of them women in short, colorful dresses . . . The two hosts engage the group in rapidfire patter, while an all-male panel of B-list celebrities called the South 4 tosses out oohs, aahs and sexual innuendo" (E. Kim 2019). Many, including former cast members, have lamented

that the stories are exaggerated and accuse such shows of sexualizing NKD women (S. Sung 2015; Zuo 2020). The sexualization accusation is hard to refute given descriptions uploaded by the program's network that refer to the NKD cast as the "North Korean Beauties" (Channel A 2017). While NKD men have also appeared regularly on the program, I am not privy to any indictments of them being sexualized by it.

On the other hand, some credit the show with fostering goodwill and humanizing NKDs (E. Kim 2019; Yoon 2001). While it is unknown if protests and calls for the show's cancelation, increased dialogue between the Koreas, or something else entirely is responsible for the change, the current version of *On My Way* is markedly different from earlier iterations (Epstein and Green 2015; Kang 2018). In recent years, the hemlines have become noticeably longer while the ratio of females has diminished considerably. Since the last half of 2021, the show features round-table style discussions dominated by men, who make up well over half the participants on over a dozen shows examined since that time, with women sometimes accounting for less than a quarter of the ensemble.

Netflix only entered SK in 2016 (Netflix 2021), yet has already produced some notable North Korean and NKDrelated content. Though defectors have been represented in popular South Korean media for over a decade, the portrayals of defectors and North Korean society by Netflix have struck many as unique. Crash Landing on You, featuring the life of a wealthy SK-born female executive after she accidently lands north of the DMZ, has been "widely praised for its wellresearched and nuanced portrayal of North Korea, something it achieved by having a real-life North Korean defector on its writing team" (S. Kim 2020). To news outlets, one NKD shared that she enthusiastically discussed the drama with her family in SK (S. Kim 2020) while another said she previously avoided media concerning NK in SK, but what she "liked about this series is that it showed different kinds of people living in North Korea" (M. Kim and Denyer 2020). Those differences have found broad support, with Al Jazeera reporting, "South Korean fans say the series . . . has opened their eyes to North Korean life and the lives of defectors" (Kasulis 2020).

The writer-director of *Squid Game* had pitched the idea over a decade ago, with no luck, and when he tried to solicit interest again in 2018, instead of traditional South Korean networks, he approached Netflix (Verhoeven 2021). This drama also featured Sae-byeok Kang, a NKD who is a pickpocket trying to save enough money to help her mother escape to SK. In the biggest hit in Netflix history, hundreds of heavily indebted residents of SK compete to win the equivalent of over \$38 million USD via lethal versions of Korean traditional children's games (Spangler 2022). The show is estimated to be worth more than \$890 million USD for Netflix and, though demonstrating some of the drawbacks of capitalism, it also adds to SK's soft power expansion via Hallyu, not only exposing new audiences to SK, but also winning Golden Globe Awards along with receiving four nominations for Screen Actors Guild Awards and winning three of them, including one for Hoyeon Jung's portrayal of Sae-byeok Kang (MacDonald 2022; Pardo 2021; Shaw 2021; Spangler 2022). Kang became a fan favorite and is positively received by NKDs who praise the show's accuracy representing their lives (G. Kim 2021; LaMantia 2021; Y. Park 2021: Shah 2021).

For interviews, defectors were contacted through snowball sampling which, though not representative of an entire community, is often used with hard-to-contact groups, including NKDs (H. Lee et al. 2020; G. Shin and Lee 2015). An initial contributor referred two additional interviewees. each given 30,000 won (about \$25 USD) as compensation for their time, and the initial interviewee received an additional 30,000 won for arranging the introductions. It was made clear that this was a one-time interview and I was not looking for any "right" or exciting answers, but rather hoping for their honest thoughts. While social-desirability bias is still possible, financial and fame-based reasons for exaggerations were minimalized as the payment was small and interviewees knew their information would be shared anonymously. Each interviewee physically or electronically consented to the interviews, which were held separately and lasted approximately one hour each. Two were conducted in Korean with a translator while one was conducted in English as she

works professionally in English. Those interviewed were in their mid-20s to early 30s. Their time living in SK varied from less than two years to more than ten years but all live in Seoul. Two are university graduates and one is a university student. All three are female. It would have been optimal to have a fuller range of views, including from men, blue-collar workers, the unemployed, and older NKDs, but this sample was deemed appropriate for the time and budget constraints of the current examination. Given the small group size and the fact that the interviewees know each other, rather than identifying each with a pseudonym, their answers are mostly presented all together, in an attempt to keep their views anonymous, even from each other. Only in a few instances where it seemed particularly significant to the reader's understanding, did I clarify some identifying details. This method of presentation is less common than the use of select, pseudonym-attributed quotes, but was the most succinct way to present the greatest amount of answers and insights. On a number of occasions only one or two responses are provided, usually due to other interviewees saying they had no opinion or could not think of an answer at the time.

YouTube was the medium through which two of the NKDs consumed the most media, while the third watched more television shows. When asked about their own social media presence, two interviewees said they use popular platforms, but none make their defector background known publicly and each of them was incredulous at the idea of doing so.

Interviewees were asked to talk about a show or movie they recently enjoyed. One was watching an American comedy series to help improve her already fluent English and the others enjoyed historical dramas. When asked about the female characters in these shows, the one watching the American show responded that they do not need to be as smart as the male characters, as long as they are pretty. She described her favorite female character as well-balanced and, while lacking the level of academic achievement of the male characters, she was able to communicate well with others and had a clear advantage in social skills. Another thought historical pieces that showed exceptionally strong female characters were unrealistic, and described her favorite

character as humble and wise. The third talked excitedly about how exhilarating it was watching a Korean female superhero take down the bad guys, calling the character very active, powerful, and a leader. Then asked about media characters that were inspiring or good role models, the latter praised the Korean version of *Wonder Woman*, saying she was both of those things and added that she is not only good at combat, but also uses brilliant words and clever schemes to fight evil.

Multiple interviewees communicated feelings of déjà vu when discussing news coverage of NK and NKDs. It was seen as mostly concerned with nuclear weapons, the relationship of SK with NK, and other international ramifications, with one saying it did not focus enough on how harsh daily life is for North Koreans. Asked how factual it was, one thought it was accurate, while another thought it represented an interpretation of events, and the third thought it was inaccurate, most notably when discussing NKDs; she knew another defector who had been in the news and said the story presented was "not only exaggerated, but also inaccurate."

When asked how they think SK-born people feel watching such news, words like strange, threatened, and scared were used. One worried such news could be "dangerous because it can inform their perspective in a bias way," explaining that, since most people in SK had no direct experience with NK, they would probably accept exactly what the newscasters say as fact. Regarding what they would like to change, responses included greater accuracy and not overhyping stories, as well as showing more diversity, including showing NKDs of various economic statuses, and showing how people in NK are manipulated by their government.

When asked about *On My Way* and shows similar to it, they replied they were familiar with the broadcasts but none watched them regularly at this time. They felt such shows were unrealistic; they over-generalized the NKD experience and did things to make the show more interesting, rather than presenting subjects as accurately as possible.

Many segments of *On My Way* discuss traumatic topics, therefore when looking for a clip, random scene selection was deemed inappropriate. The segment referenced below was uploaded by the show's network, Channel A, making the provenance clear, and it has English subtitles, allowing any reader to watch the YouTube clip for themselves. This scene dealt with the possibility of magpies "crying" upon Kim Jongil's death. In it, jokes are made about the scenario, followed by NKDs sharing their experiences, with some discussing the necessity of appearing to cry (Channel A 2017). After watching this clip, the youngest interviewee said there was a large generational divide in NK and that members of Gen-Z felt neither sad nor compelled to cry. Another said when Kim Ilsung died, people were truly sad and did cry; however, when his son Kim Jong-il died, people were not very sad and either made an effort to cry or pretended to do so. The clip gave the impression that there would be ominous consequences for anyone who was not shedding heartbroken tears, which the last interviewee found laughable, saying, "There won't be real problems if you don't cry. They are not going to check your eyes individually." She added that people would feel guilty if they weren't crying and explained that with no information about the outside world she believed everything she was taught, even using the word "brainwashing" (senoe). If a Kim family member passed away, it was sad. No one pushed her to cry, but she did, clarifying, "Even if you didn't initially feel sad, you would become emotional because everyone around you is crying." In the clip, one NKD explains how they would even poke themselves in the eye in order not to be accused of being a "rebel," which one of the SK-born regular guests appeared to find exceptionally amusing (Channel A 2017, 3:59). When asked what she thought of his reaction, one responded, "It's not funny at all, why are they laughing that much?" but added that if she were on the show, "Maybe I would laugh too because I wouldn't want to make it awkward, so I'd go 'ha ha ha," adding, "We are social animals."

The segment showed a clear difference in attire, most notably between male guests and female NKDs. The male SK-born guests were described by one interviewee as looking shabby, in contrast to the sophisticated manner in which men in SK usually dress. The NKD women were described as wearing colorful clothes but multiple remarks were made regarding *how* short their skirts and dresses were. One

4 Short hemlines are a routine sight in SK. However, having met hundreds of NKDs, my anecdotal contribution is that I have not ever seen a NKD wearing such clothes off-screen. Also, until recently the typical NKD cast was more than 80% female, however when male NKD quests appear, they often wear professional clothing, including suits or vests and ties. Though short clothing is acceptable in social situations, such clothing is unlikely to be seen in formal settings, where the clothing the NKD men wear would be completely appropriate.

recognized, "It's normal here (to wear short clothes), and they have the freedom to wear anything," but asked rhetorically, "Why does everyone on this show have to wear such *short* skirts?" and another said they looked almost naked.<sup>4</sup>

When asked how NKDs are portrayed on these shows, there were overwhelmingly negative responses. Unrealistic. Manipulated. Pitiful. The last was from a defector who credits the show with perpetuating stereotypes that all NKDs were starving and, regarding schooling, either NKDs were part of the elite or had no education. She relayed her frustration at disclosing her defector background to someone and having them immediately tell her how she must not know things like mathematics. This was especially erroneous as she was volunteering teaching math to SK-born students, based solely on what she learned in NK.

There was a wide range of answers when describing the show's female NKDs from "independent" to "only representing one type of NKD." One interviewee even called them "puppets who only say provocative things and don't speak truthfully." Two interviewees discussed the benefits of having more men on the show. One said some of the male NKDs speak truthfully while another spoke of how gendered NK is, therefore, men have stories about parts of North Korean society that most women do not have direct knowledge of.

Interviewees also had positive insights. One, living in SK more than ten years, said she watched the program often, a long time ago. She felt a connection with it and credits shows like this with helping to change the harsh perception of NKDs, saying that she can feel the change in recent years. Each also mentioned, unprompted, that the NKDs appear to have a lot of strength. But this was a double-edged sword; that NKD women must be strong was spoken of as an especially harmful stereotype. Concerning SK-born viewers, two worried that they would believe everything they saw on the show and one thought that the show's NKDs would look like strong survivors of difficult circumstances.

When asked if the NKDs of *On My Way* were similar to themselves or people they knew, they all said no, amidst varying degrees of laughter and frustration, with one adding that NKDs vary in personality and lifestyles, just as SK-born

people do. Asked about how representative the cast of NKDs was, their views aligned, with one succinctly stating, "They don't represent NKDs at all." All three said that they would not want to be on the program, with one relaying that she had been asked to take part in the past and had rejected the offer.

Each had interesting ideas for improving such shows. The first insisted that no one should be on the show that had left NK more than five years ago; NK changes so much, those who left earlier would not be very knowledgeable about its current state. Another discussed the time of arrival in SK, exclaiming it would be best to have a group of NKDs who arrived at different times, with no scripts, and allow them to talk about a given topic. The last wanted to include more men who had held various jobs, create a trustworthy program that is accurate, and change to more conservative women's attire.

The next set of questions concerned *Squid Game*. One interviewee had not seen the show, so this section contains responses from the other two. When asked about the NKD character of Sae-byeok Kang, one thought she was what SK-born people expect of a NKD while the other spoke of how realistic she was and how any NKD would respond in a similar way, if put in such a cruel situation. This character was seen in a positive manner, with one saying, "I feel identical to her." After conveying that it is obviously wrong for anyone to steal, both remarked on the preponderance of pickpockets in NK and felt that Kang was just trying to survive. Describing her further, one said that she had bad luck but kept trying to save her family, which made her pity Kang. The other said that Kang represented empowerment and she was struggling in order to save her family, like many NKD women do.

Though Kang did not have a tremendous amount of screen-time, both interviewees were able to quickly identify a favorite scene. For one, when she tried to find clues to win the games, she seemed not only desperate but also active and brave. The other found the scenes with the marble game especially moving, saying that the friendship between the two women was impressive and showed Kang's humanity. Asked why they thought so many non-Koreans liked her, their answers emphasized her filial piety. One thought that viewers could see that she was struggling to help her family and was

in the game through no fault of her own. The other thought that people must admire how she took responsibility for her whole family, even sacrificing her life to try and help them. This interviewee also noted that not only was Kang never daunted in the middle of the men but she portrayed true humanity and friendship.

Next, an image was shown from episode one, where Kang is confronted by a gang leader who she previously worked under; she remains calm and collected throughout the encounter while other players watch with shocked faces (Hwang 2021, 34:30). One interviewee thought that she looked brave, but both thought that her demeanor was unrealistic and the onlookers were more credible, with one saying, "The people in the background are exactly like people in reality. They don't care about others," before adding that she understood such behavior. One thought that this scene showed that Kang had been through many difficulties and was desperate while another said, "She is trying to be brave although in her mind she must be scared." Without prompting, both stated that Kang was relentless.

When asked to compare the *Squid Game* NKD to the infotainment NKDs, both noted how unambiguous the differences were. One worried that others might get a bad impression about NKDs after watching a show where this character was a thief while the other thought that this representation was close to reality. They thought that SK-born viewers would feel sorry for her, never choose such a path themselves, pity how hard her life is, and questioned whether her degree of strength would make her unapproachable, saying, "Are North Korean defector women really powerful like that? They are too strong to be friendly neighbors."

Too strong is also how interviewees felt NKD women were represented throughout the media, along with being brave, sacrificing, and trying hard to survive. One felt that SK-born women were represented as being too easily forgiven in every situation and another said that they were usually shown as pretty and smart while the last said that they appear to be sexualized. There was consensus that the media should not exclusively highlight the harshness of the lives of NKDs and should avoid the incessant depiction of excessively

strong, tenacious NKD women. Instead, all three asserted that it would be beneficial to have greater variety in their representation, showcasing unique perspectives and opinions.

The interviewees were also asked if they would be interested in watching a hypothetical show that centered on the real daily lives of NKDs in SK (making new friends, missing family, finding jobs, creating a new social life, and so on). All the interviewees said that this is something they would watch and such a show could help their SK-born peers truly understand NKDs. None of them would want to be on such a show themselves right now; one demurred for privacy reasons, another hates talking in front of others, and the university student said that she would not want to be on such a program at the moment but perhaps in the future.

Lastly, when asked how South Korean media can be more empowering for women, particularly NKD women, one respondent said, "Social media is empowering women's voices," pointing out that, among other things, women comment or interact with posts at a high frequency, and seem to have more voice now than in the past. Another said, "I met a woman working at the Korea Hana Foundation who helps North Korean defectors with all her heart. I want to see that kind of woman represented in the media."

One important facet of the social construction of reality, is that others become "real . . . in the fullest sense of the word only when I meet him face to face" (Berger and Luckmann 1966, 44). Repeated exposure to a person or group of people has the ability to change rigid perceptions (Berger and Luckmann 1966; Fujioka 1999; Harris and Sanborn 2014). For most in SK, such exposure will not occur or they will not be aware that they met a NKD, due to most keeping that information private (Hough and Bell 2020). Without such interactions being commonplace, impressions and judgments are based on what they see repeatedly. This includes reports on high unemployment and infotainment shows that appear to take a singular type of NKD women, the naïve, pitiable, petite female, sometimes sullen but always strong, and present them in dozens of iterations over multiple shows and seasons. It would be illogical for the average citizenconsumer to see these repeated depictions and assume that

they misrepresent NKDs.

It is important to remember that the NKDs who want to and are given the opportunity to share their stories on popular platforms are not representative of the average defector. As previously noted, many NKDs have no desire to speak publically. Add to this, the screening of television speeches for what is most entertaining, plus sensational stories having great sales potential, and there may be a public image of NKDs that bears little resemblance to their community. As reported elsewhere and reiterated by those spoken to for this study, public embellishments by just a few are detrimental to the image and credibility of all NKDs. Even relatively minor falsehoods reduce the perceived trustworthiness of a group whose stories are often nearly impossible to verify (Fifield 2015). Such being the case, it is imperative that the media outlets, which have profited for years off the stories of NKDs, bring in diverse voices. This includes more NKDs behind the scenes, where those who may not feel comfortable with public speaking can still assist in the production of more realistic representation as well as in the promotion of diverse stories.

Some assert that the media has no ethical or societal responsibilities. Even if one accepts that argument for the population at large, who have the ability to use social and traditional media to counter poor representation, I agree with previous authors who assert that the depiction of minority groups should receive heightened scrutiny, due to the outsized influence it has on the perception of citizen-consumers about such groups (Bleich, Bloemraad, and de Graauw 2015; Commission on Freedom of the Press 1947; Harris and Sanborn 2014). While NKDs in SK now live in a democratic. highly technologically connected society, their "freedom" to utilize social media to scold producers or networks for what they see as a misrepresentation of their community would come at a significantly greater cost than asked of other South Koreans. This greatly increases the responsibility of the media to portray them truthfully. Additionally, there is already considerable self-censoring in SK and previous remorse for poor representation belies a lack of obligation.

Though the first section discussed previous apologies regarding stereotypes, those particular examples were related

to media consumed in or discussing other nations (Hae-yeon Kim 2021; T. Kim 2008; Pietsch 2021). Companies may be less concerned with misrepresenting NKDs, given defectors' reluctance to voice that frustration publically, regardless of how offensive it may be. Traditional media outlets may worry that less sensationalized stories will mean less viewership, but Netflix has proven that a multifaceted presentation of NKDs is not only possible but is profitable.

On My Way has transformed into a show about NKDs, where SK-born men and male NKDs greatly outnumber the NKD women who make up the bulk of the community. More professionals on-air is a positive move towards improved accuracy, but the show's unwillingness to find women from the Ministry of Gender Equality and Family, Ministry of Unification, Korea Hana Foundation, other CSOs, or academia, all of which have scores of qualified women whose expertise is vital to any discussion on NKDs, is deeply troubling. Time will tell if the female NKD community will get their literal seats at the table, now that the set no longer shows off the gams of the "beauties."

By centering the voices of NKDs, not only were frustrations over the victimization and sexualization of NKD women heard, but it was also revealed that all interviewees felt far more intensely about how problematic the "strong NKD woman" characterization was. This vexation is reminiscent of the "strong Black woman" stereotype, which has received increasing attention due to how harmful even a "positive" categorization can be (Corbin, Smith, and Garcia 2018; Nelson, Cardemil, and Adeoye 2016; Watson and Hunter 2015). Respondents found the weight of this depiction significant. Given the gravitas they expressed in discussing it, this is an area that should be seriously investigated by subsequent works.

Content creators should respect this and other critiques proceed accordingly. Given the well-documented health disparities of NKDs (S. Lee 2017; Y. Lee, Lee, and Park 2017; Wright et al. 2019), continuing to contribute to an inaccurate and harmful socially constructed reality of the community is not just disrespectful but irresponsible.

As SK continues to pursue soft power through the spread

of culture, it behooves the media to be mindful of accurate representation, not only regarding NKDs, but also other marginalized and non-SK-born groups. By providing truthful representation, creators can assist in the construction of a more accurate reality among the populace and greatly reduce the likelihood of future scandals when Hallyu is consumed elsewhere. This is beneficial for media networks and may strengthen SK's soft power arsenal.

NKDs are not just characters in but also consumers of media. Dramas and music have even been cited as inspirations for their defections (Denyer and Kim 2019; Shin 2020; Zuo 2020). But where are the depictions of their growing community they can take pride in? No one expects, nor is it advisable, for every Korean drama or infotainment program to have a dozen Sae-byeok Kang style characters. Instead, variety in the voices and portrayals of this unique segment of new South Koreans is not only supported by the NKDs spoken to for this study, but also demanded by the social responsibility that mass media is expected to have for accurate representation.

## References

- Alvarez, Stephanie, et al. 2021. "Cosecha Voices: Migrant Farmworker." *Harvard Educational Review* 91 (3): 319–341.
- Bar-Tal, Daniel, and Eran Halperin. 2013. "The Psychology of Intractable Conflicts: Eruption, Escalation, and Peacemaking." In *The Oxford Handbook of Political Psychology*, edited by Leonie Huddy, David O. Sears, and Jack S. Levy, 2nd ed., 923–956. New York: Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780199760107.013.0028.
- Bardoel, Jo, and Kees Brants. 2003. "From Ritual to Reality: Public Broadcasters and Social Responsibility in the Netherlands." In *Broadcasting and Convergence: New Articulations of the Public Service Remit*, edited by Gregory Ferrell Lowe and Taisto Hujanen, 167–185. Goteborg: Coronet Books Incorporated.
- Bardoel, Jo, and Leen D'Haenens. 2004. "Media Meet the Citizen." European Journal of Communication 19 (2): 165–194. https://doi.org/10.1177/0267323104042909.
- Bastos, Marco Toledo. 2015. "Shares, Pins, and Tweets: News Readership from Daily Papers to Social Media." *Journalism Studies* 16 (3): 305–325. https://doi.org/10.1080/ 1461670X.2014.891857.
- Berger, Peter L., and Thomas Luckmann. 1966. *The Social Construction of Reality: Treatise in the Sociology*. London: Penguin Books.
- Bleich, Erik, Irene Bloemraad, and Els de Graauw. 2015. "Migrants, Minorities and the Media: Information, Representations and Participation in the Public Sphere." *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies* 41 (6): 857–873. https://doi.org/10.1080/1369183X.2014.1002197.
- Blue, Amanda, dir. 2013. "The Greatest Shows on Earth: South Korea." Aired Jul 8, 2013 on *Channel 4*.
- Blumler, Jay G. 2018. "The Crisis of Public Communication, 1995–2017." *Javnost–The Public* 25 (1–2): 83–92. https://doi.org/10.1080/13183222.2018.1418799.
- Blumler, Jay G., and Michael Gurevitch. 1995. *The Crisis of Public Communication*. London: Routledge.
- Boyd, Danah. 2011. "White Flight in Networked Publics? How

- Race and Class Shaped American Teen Engagement with MySpace and Facebook." In *Race After the Internet*, edited by Lisa Nakamura and Peter A. Chow-White, 203–222. New York: Routledge.
- Brants, Kees. 1998. "Who's Afraid of Infotainment?" *European Journal of Communication* 13 (3): 315–335. https://doi.org/10.1177/0267323198013003002.
- Bucken-Knapp, Gregg, Zainab Fakih, and Andrea Spehar. 2019. "Talking about Integration: The Voices of Syrian Refugees Taking Part in Introduction Programmes for Integration into Swedish Society." *International Migration* 57 (2): 221–234. https://doi.org/10.1111/imig.12440.
- Bucken-Knapp, Gregg, Vedran Omanovic, and Andrea Spehar. 2020. "Introduction: Conceptualizing Migrant and Refugee Integration." In *Institutions and Organizations of Refugee Integration*, 1–24. Cham: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Channel A. 2017. "Ridiculous Articles in 'Rodong Newspaper #4—NowOnMyWaytoMeet You.'" *YouTube* video, 4:49. Accessed January 16, 2022. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=BIYWR6wHgm4.
- Choo, Hae Yeon. 2006. "Gendered Modernity and Ethnicized Citizenship: North Korean Settlers in Contemporary South Korea." *Gender and Society* 20 (5): 576–604. https://doi.org/10.1177/0891243206291412.
- Chosun Ilbo. 2004. "Was N. Korean Defector Kidnapped or Arrested?" September 8, 2004. http://english.chosun.com/site/data/html\_dir/2004/09/08/2004090861020.html.
- —. 2015. "Nearly Half of N.Korean Defectors Unemployed." February 10, 2015. http://english.chosun.com/site/data/html dir/2015/02/10/2015021001011.html.
- Chouliaraki, Lilie. 2013. "Re-Mediation, Inter-Mediation, Trans-Mediation: The Cosmopolitan Trajectories of Convergent Journalism." *Journalism Studies* 14 (2): 267–283. https://doi.org/10.1080/1461670X.2012.718559.
- ——. 2017. "Symbolic Bordering: The Self-Representation of Migrants and Refugees in Digital News." *Popular Communication* 15 (2): 78–94. https://doi.org/10.1080/1540 5702.2017.1281415.
- Chung, Byung-Ho. 2008. "Between Defector and Migrant: Identities and Strategies of North Koreans in South

- Korea." *Korean Studies* 32 (1): 1–27. https://doi.org/10.1353/ks.0.0002.
- Commission on Freedom of the Press. 1947. A Free and Responsible Press: A General Report on Mass Communication: Newspapers, Radio, Motion Pictures, Magazines, and Books. Chicago, IL: The University of Chicago Press.
- Corbin, Nicola A., William A. Smith, and J. Roberto Garcia. 2018. "Trapped between Justified Anger and Being the Strong Black Woman: Black College Women Coping with Racial Battle Fatigue at Historically and Predominantly White Institutions." *International Journal of Qualitative Studies in Education* 31 (7): 626–643. https://doi.org/10.108 0/09518398.2018.1468045.
- Dalton, Bronwen, et al. 2016. "Framing and Dominant Metaphors in the Coverage of North Korea in the Australian Media." *Pacific Review* 29 (4): 523–547. https://doi.org/10.108 0/09512748.2015.1022588.
- Denyer, Simon, and Min Joo Kim. 2019. "How K-Pop Is Luring Young North Koreans to Cross the Line." *Washington Post*, August 22, 2019. https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia\_pacific/how-k-pop-is-tempting-young-north-koreans-to-cross-the-line/2019/08/19/0f984654-839f-11e9-b585-e36b16a531aa\_story.html.
- Epstein, Stephen J., and Christopher K. Green. 2015. "Now on My Way to Meet Who? South Korean Television, North Korean Refugees and the Dilemmas of Representation." *Asia-Pacific Journal: Japan Focus* 11 (41): 1–19. https://doi.org/10.3726/978-3-0353-0782-5.
- Fifield, Anna. 2015. "Prominent N. Korean Defector Shin Dong-Hyuk Admits Parts of Story Are Inaccurate." Washington Post, January 17, 2015. https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/prominent-n-korean-defector-shin-dong-hyuk-admits-parts-of-story-are-inaccurate/2015/01/17/fc69278c-9dd5-11e4-bcfb-059ec7a93ddc\_story.html.
- Fraser, Nancy. 2008. Scales of Justice: Reimagining Political Space in a Globalized World. Cambridge: Polity Press.
- Freedom House. 2021. "Freedom on the Net 2021 South Korea." Freedom House. Accessed January 12, 2022. https://freedomhouse.org/country/south-korea/freedom-net/2021.
- Fujioka, Yuki. 1999. "Television Portrayals and African-

- American Stereotypes: Examination of Television Effects When Direct Contact Is Lacking." *Journalism and Mass Communication Quarterly* 76 (1): 52–75. https://doi.org/10.1177/107769909907600105.
- Furnham, Adrian. 1982. "The Protestant Work Ethic and Attitudes towards Unemployment." *Journal of Occupational Psychology* 55 (4): 277–285. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.2044-8325.1982.tb00101.x.
- García, Rodrigo Gómez, and Emiliano Treré. 2014. "The #YoSoy132 Movement and the Struggle for Media Democratization in Mexico." *Convergence* 20 (4): 496–510. https://doi.org/10.1177/1354856514541744.
- Han, Gil Soo. 2015. "K-Pop Nationalism: Celebrities and Acting Blackface in the Korean Media." *Continuum* 29 (1): 2–16. https://doi.org/10.1080/10304312.2014.968522.
- Harris, Richard Jackson, and Fred W. Sanborn. 2014. *A Cognitive Psychology of Mass Communication. A Cognitive Psychology of Mass Communication*. 6th ed. New York: Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9780203110904.
- Haworth, Abigail. 2021. "Vanishing Act." *Marie Claire*, February 2021. https://www.marieclaire.com/politics/a35365775/lim-ji-hyun-north-korean-defector/.
- Horak, Sven. 2014. "Antecedents and Characteristics of Informal Relation-Based Networks in Korea: Yongo, Yonjul and Inmaek." *Asia Pacific Business Review* 20 (1): 78–108. https://doi.org/10.1080/13602381.2013.791567.
- Horak, Sven, and Inju Yang. 2018. "A Complementary Perspective on Business Ethics in South Korea: Civil Religion, Common Misconceptions, and Overlooked Social Structures." *Business Ethics* 27 (1): 1–14.
- Hough, Jennifer, and Markus Bell. 2020. "North Koreans' Public Narratives and Conditional Inclusion in South Korea." *Critical Asian Studies* 52 (2): 161–181. https://doi.org/10.1080/14672715.2020.1740606.
- Hwang, Dong-hyuk, dir. 2021. *Squid Game*. Netflix. https://www.netflix.com/watch/81262746?trackId=14170287.
- Iyengar, Shanto. 1991. *Is Anyone Responsible? How Television Frames Political Issues.* Chicago, IL: The University of Chicago Press.
- Jones, James. 2014. "Frontline 'Secret State of North Korea."

- WGBH Educational Foundation, in Frontline. Arlington, VA: Public Broadcasting Service, 2014. 56 min. https://www.pbs.org/wgbh/frontline/film/secret-state-of-north-korea/.
- Jung, In-hwan. 2016. "Government Shifts Focus of Defector Assistance to Integration and Social Services." *Hankyoreh*, November 28, 2016. http://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english\_edition/e northkorea/772287.html.
- Kang, Tae-jun. 2018. "South Korean Broadcasters Change the Way They Cover North Korea." *Diplomat*, November 8, 2018. https://thediplomat.com/2018/11/south-korean-broadcasters-change-the-way-they-cover-north-korea/.
- Kasulis, Kelly. 2020. "Geopolitical Drama: Fans Swoon over North, South Korea Romance." *Al Jazeera*, May 14, 2020. https://www.aljazeera.com/features/2020/5/14/geopolitical-drama-fans-swoon-over-north-south-korea-romance.
- Kawaguchi-Suzuki, et al. 2019. "Cultural Sensitivity and Global Pharmacy Engagement in Asia: China, Japan, South Korea, and Taiwan." *American Journal of Pharmaceutical Education* 83 (4): 637–650. https://doi.org/10.5688/ajpe7214.
- Kim, E. Tammy. 2019. "Where North and South Korea Meet: On TV." *New York Times*, May 8, 2019. https://www.nytimes.com/2019/05/08/magazine/korea-tv-reunification.html.
- Kim, Grace. 2021. "A Cultural Breakdown of 'Squid Game' for Non-Koreans and Those New to K-Dramas." *NextShark*, October 1, 2021. https://nextshark.com/squid-game-cultural-breakdown/.
- Kim, Hae-yeon. 2021. "K-Dramas Face Challenges in Transnational Streaming Era." *Korea Herald*, June 21, 2021. http://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20210621000779.
- Kim, Hyungjin. 2017. "Why Would a Defector Return to North Korea? It's Complicated." *VOA*, July 27, 2017. https://www.voanews.com/a/why-would-defector-return-north-korea/3960514.html.
- Kim, Jih Un, and Dong Jin Jang. 2007. "Aliens among Brothers? The Status and Perception of North Korean Refugees in South Korea." *Asian Perspective* 31 (2): 5–22.
- Kim, Jinsook. 2017. "#iamafeminist as the 'Mother Tag':

- Feminist Identification and Activism against Misogyny on Twitter in South Korea." *Feminist Media Studies* 17 (5): 804–820. https://doi.org/10.1080/14680777.2017.1283343.
- ——. 2018a. "After the Disclosures: A Year of #sexual\_violence\_in\_the\_film\_industry in South Korea." *Feminist Media Studies* 18 (3): 505–508. https://doi.org/10.1080/14680777.2 018.1456168.
- ——. 2018b. "Misogyny for Male Solidarity: Online Hate Discourse Against Women in South Korea." In *Mediating Misogyny: Gender, Technology, and Harassment*, edited by Jacqueline Ryan Vickery and Tracy Everbach, 151–169. Cham: Palgrave Macmillan. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-72917-6\_8.
- Kim, Kwangok, and Dennis T. Lowry. 2005. "Television Commercials as a Lagging Social Indicator: Gender Role Stereotypes in Korean Television Advertising." *Sex Roles* 53 (11–12): 901–910. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11199-005-8307-1.
- Kim, Min Joo, and Simon Denyer. 2020. "Amid Lockdown Binge Watching, U.S. Viewers Savor Story That Puts a Human Face on North Korea." *Washington Post*, April 18, 2020. https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia\_pacific/south-korea-crash-landing-on-you-defectors-netflix/2020/04/17/d78c761c-7994-11ea-a311-adb1344719a9 story.html.
- Kim, Soo-Am, et al. 2017. Study on North Korean Defectors' Perception about Democracy and the Market Economy. KINU Study Series 2017-04. Seoul: Korea Institute for National Unification (KINU).
- Kim, Subin. 2020. "Crash Landing on You: The Defector Who Brought North-South Korean Romance to Life." *BBC*, February 22, 2020. https://www.bbc.com/news/worldasia-51526625.
- Kim, Tae-jong. 2008. "Broadcasters Face Sanctions for Olympic Gaffes." *Korea Times*, August 25, 2008. https://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2021/07/113 29949.html?RD.
- Korea Hana Foundation. 2020. 2019 Settlement Survey of North Korean Refugees in South Korea. Seoul: Korea Hana Foundation. https://northkoreanrefugee.org/eng/resources/research\_view.jsp?pk\_seq=243.
- Krug, Gerhard, Katrin Drasch, and Monika Jungbauer-Gans. 2019. "The Social Stigma of Unemployment: Consequences

- of Stigma Consciousness on Job Search Attitudes, Behaviour and Success." *Journal for Labour Market Research* 53 (1): 1–27. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12651-019-0261-4.
- Krugman, Paul. 2014. "Those Lazy Jobless." *New York Times*, September 21, 2014. https://www.nytimes.com/2014/09/22/opinion/paul-krugman-those-lazy-jobless.html.
- LaMantia, Brooke. 2021. "Everyone Is Simping Over This *Squid Game* Character." *Cut*, October 5, 2021.
- Lankov, Andrei. 2006. "Bitter Taste of Paradise: North Korean Refugees in South Korea." *Journal of East Asian Studies* 6 (1): 105–137. https://doi.org/10.1017/s1598240800000059.
- Lee, Ahlam. 2016. North Korean Defectors in a New and Competitive Society. Lanham: Lexington Books.
- Lee, Bun Song, Soomyung Jang, and Jayanta Sarkar. 2008. "Women's Labor Force Participation and Marriage: The Case of Korea." *Journal of Asian Economics* 19 (2): 138–154. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.asieco.2007.12.012.
- Lee, Hyochul, et al. 2020. "Perceived Trajectories of Past, Present, and Future Life Satisfaction of North Korean Defectors." *Journal of Immigrant and Minority Health* 22 (4): 786–794. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10903-019-00944-z.
- Lee, Soo-Kyung. 2017. "North Korean Children: Nutrition and Growth." *Annals of Pediatric Endocrinology and Metabolism* 22 (4): 231–239. https://doi.org/10.6065/apem.2017.22.4.231.
- Lee, Yeeun, Minji Lee, and Subin Park. 2017. "Mental Health Status of North Korean Refugees in South Korea and Risk and Protective Factors: A 10-Year Review of the Literature." *European Journal of Psychotraumatology* 8 (sup2 Traumatized Refugees). https://doi.org/10.1080/2000 8198.2017.1369833.
- Luhmann, Niklas. 1996. *The Reality of the Mass Media*. Stanford, CA: Standford University Press.
- MacDonald, Joan. 2022. "Korean Drama'Squid Game' Wins 3 Awards At The 28th SAG Awards." Forbes, February 27, 2022. https://www.forbes.com/sites/joanmacdonald/2022/02/27/korean-dramasquid-gamewins-3-awards-at-the-28th-sag-awards/?sh=2cc1af783c3a.
- McCombs, Maxwell E., and Donald L. Shaw. 1972. "The Agenda-Setting Function of Mass Media." *Public Opinion*

- Quarterly 36 (2): 176–187. https://doi.org/10.1086/267990.
- McFadyen, Ruth G. 1998. "Attitudes Toward the Unemployed." *Human Relations* 51 (2): 179–199.
- Min, Sung Kil. 2008. "Divided Countries, Divided Mind 1: Psycho-Social Issues in Adaptation Problems of North Korean Defectors." *Psychiatry Investigation* 5: 1–13. https://doi.org/10.4306/pi.2008.5.1.1.
- MOU (Ministry of Unification, Republic of Korea). 2022. "Policy on North Korean Defectors." Ministry of Unification. Accessed January 14, 2022. https://www.unikorea.go.kr/eng\_unikorea/relations/statistics/defectors/.
- Murthy, Dhiraj. 2010. "Muslim Punks Online: A Diasporic Pakistani Music Subculture on the Internet." *South Asian Popular Culture* 8 (2): 181–194. https://doi.org/10.1080/14746681003797997.
- ——. 2011. "Twitter: Microphone for the Masses?" *Media, Culture and Society* 33 (5): 779–789. https://doi.org/10.1177/0163443711404744.
- ——. 2012. "Towards a Sociological Understanding of Social Media: Theorizing Twitter." *Sociology* 46 (6): 1059–1073. https://doi.org/10.1177/0038038511422553.
- Nelson, Tamara, Esteban V. Cardemil, and Camille T. Adeoye. 2016. "Rethinking Strength: Black Women's Perceptions of the 'Strong Black Woman' Role." *Psychology of Women Quarterly* 40 (4): 551–563. https://doi.org/10.1177/0361684316646716.
- Netflix. 2021. "Netflix Korea, the Story so Far." Accessed January 26, 2022. https://about.netflix.com/en/news/netflix-korea-the-story-so-far.
- Noh, Hyejin, and Bong Joo Lee. 2017. "Risk Factors of NEET (Not in Employment, Education or Training) in South Korea: An Empirical Study Using Panel Data." *Asia Pacific Journal of Social Work and Development* 27 (1): 28–38. https://doi.org/10.1080/02185385.2017.1289860.
- North, Douglass Cecil. 1990. *Institutions, Institutional Change and Economic Performance*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- OECD. 2018. "Labour Force Participation Rate." OECD. Accessed May 14, 2018. https://data.oecd.org/emp/labour-force-participation-rate.htm.

- ——. 2022a. "Adult Education Level." OECD. Accessed January 24, 2022. https://data.oecd.org/eduatt/adult-educationlevel.htm#indicator-chart.
- ——. 2022b. "Population with Tertiary Education." OECD. Accessed January 24, 2022. https://data.oecd.org/eduatt/population-with-tertiary-education.htm#indicator-chart.
- Pardo, Ramon Pacheco. 2021. "Social Media and Universal Appeal: How Korean Culture Grew from a Regional to a Global Powerhouse." *Fortune*, November 24, 2021. https://fortune.com/2021/11/23/south-korea-culture-success-bts-kpop-netflix-kdrama-squid-game-ramon-pacheco-pardo/.
- Park, Joowon. 2016. "The Gendered Contours of North Korean Migration: Sexualized Bodies and the Violence of Phenotypical Normalization in South Korea." *Asian Ethnicity* 17 (2): 214–227. https://doi.org/10.1080/14631369. 2016.1151229.
- Park, Ju-min. 2015. "Fame for North Korean Defectors Brings Money, Suspicion." *Reuters*, March 3, 2015. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-northkorea-defectors-idUSKBNOLY2DF20150303.
- Park, Juhwa, et al. 2020. 2019 Annual Reports of Attitude of Koreans toward Peace and Reconciliation. Seoul: Korea Institute for National Unification (KINU). https://www.kinu.or.kr/pyxis-api/1/digital-files/d581b6bf-2be4-473a-a495-a9164075e8ff.
- Park, Keumjae. 2014. "Foreigners or Multicultural Citizens? Press Media's Construction of Immigrants in South Korea." *Ethnic and Racial Studies* 37 (9): 1565–1586. https://doi.org/10.1080/01419870.2012.758860.
- Park, Kyoungho, and Gwang Ok. 2017. "Social Integration of North Korean Refugees through Sport in South Korea." *International Journal of the History of Sport* 34 (12): 1294–1305. https://doi.org/10.1080/09523367.2018.1430690.
- Park, Yeonmi. 2021. "North Korean Defector's Shocking Reaction to Netflix's Hit Show, 'Squid Game.'" YouTube video, 10:22:00. Accessed February 2, 2022. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=lBe3SOmksXA.
- Pietsch, Bryan. 2021. "Salmon for Norway, Chernobyl for Ukraine: Korean Broadcaster Apologizes for 'Inexcusable' Olympics Gaffe." Washington Post, July 26, 2021. https://

- www.washingtonpost.com/sports/olympics/2021/07/26/mbc-korean-olympics-stereotypes-apology/.
- Rota, Emanuel. 2012. "The Worker and the Southerner: The Invention of Laziness and the Representation of Southern Europe in the Age of the Industrious Revolutions." *Cultural Critique* 82: 128–150. https://doi.org/10.5749/culturalcritique.82.2012.0128.
- Schieber, Olivia. 2020. "South Korea Needs to Contend With Sexual Violence." *Foreign Policy*, August 10, 2020. https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/08/10/south-korea-needs-to-contend-with-sexual-violence/.
- Schudson, Michael. 1982. "The Politics of Narrative Form: The Emergence of News Conventions in Print and Television." *Daedalus* 111 (4): 97–112.
- Shah, Abah. 2021. "Squid's In: How Our Favourite Character from Squid Game Became Fashion's Hottest Property." *Evening Standard*, October 12, 2021. https://www.standard.co.uk/insider/celebrity/squid-s-in-how-our-favourite-character-from-squid-game-became-fashion-s-hottest-property-b959589.html.
- Shaw, Lucas. 2021. "Netflix Estimates 'Squid Game' Will Be Worth Almost \$900 Million." *Bloomberg*, October 17, 2021. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2021-10-17/squid-game-season-2-series-worth-900-million-to-netflix-so-far.
- Shim, Woo-hyun. 2020. "Korea's Social Media Penetration Rate Ranks Third in World." *Korea Herald*, September 7, 2020. http://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20200907000815.
- Shin, Gisoo, and Suk Jeong Lee. 2015. "Mental Health and PTSD in Female North Korean Refugees." *Health Care for Women International* 36 (4): 409–423. https://doi.org/10.10 80/07399332.2013.817412.
- Shin, Hyonhee. 2020. "North Korean Defector Says Abuse by South Korean Spies Broke Her Trust and Her Dream." *Reuters*, September 30, 2020. https://www.reuters.com/article/southkorea-defector-sexcrimes/north-korean-defector-says-abuse-by-south-korean-spies-broke-hertrust-and-her-dream-idINKBN26L17U.
- Song, Jay. 2021. "The 'Savage-Victim-Saviour' Story Grammar of the North Korean Human Rights Industry." *Asian*

- Studies Review 45 (1): 48–66. https://doi.org/10.1080/10357 823.2020.1764492.
- Spangler, Todd. 2022. "'Squid Game' Will Get a Second Season, Netflix Confirms." *Variety*, January 2022. https://variety.com/2022/digital/news/squid-game-season-2-netflix-confirms-1235159078/.
- Statistics Korea. 2020. "Economically Active Population Survey in January 2020." Accessed January 15, 2022. http://kostat.go.kr/portal/eng/pressReleases/5/2/index.board?bmode=re ad&bSeq=&aSeq=381095&pageNo=3&rowNum=10&navCo unt=10&currPg=&searchInfo=&sTarget=title&sTxt=.
- Steuter, Erin, and Deborah Wills. 2009. "Discourses of Dehumanization: Enemy Construction and Canadian Media Complicity in the Framing of the War on Terror." *Global Media Journal Canadian Edition* 2 (2): 7–24. https://doi.org/1918-5901.
- Sung, Minkyu. 2010. "The Psychiatric Power of Neo-Liberal Citizenship: The North Korean Human Rights Crisis, North Korean Settlers, and Incompetent Citizens." *Citizenship Studies* 14 (2): 127–144. https://doi.org/10.1080/13621021003594783.
- Sung, So-young. 2015. "With More Defectors on TV, Stereotypes Persist." *Korea JoongAng Daily*, December 15, 2015. https://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/2015/12/15/features/Withmore-defectors-on-TV-stereotypes-persist/3012834.html.
- Tucker, Patrick. 2009. "The Dawn of the Postliterate Age." *Futurist* 43 (6): 41–45.
- UNHCR. 2015. Report of the Special Rapporteur on Contemporary Forms of Racism, Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance, Mutuma Ruteere. New York, NY: United Nations. https://doi.org/10.18814/epiiugs/2006/v29i4/009.
- Verhoeven, Beatrice. 2021. "'Squid Game' Creator Hwang Dong-Hyuk Looks Back on Developing the Series." *Hollywood Reporter*, November 19, 2021. https://www.hollywoodreporter.com/tv/tv-features/squid-game-creator-hwang-dong-hyuk-series-development-1235049995/.
- Wahl, Ingrid, Maria Pollai, and Erich Kirchler. 2013. "Status, Identification and in-Group Favouritism of the Unemployed Compared to Other Social Categories." *Journal of Socio-Economics* 43: 37–43. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socec. 2013.01.005.

- Watson, Natalie N., and Carla D. Hunter. 2015. "Anxiety and Depression among African American Women: The Costs of Strength and Negative Attitudes toward Psychological Help-Seeking." *Cultural Diversity and Ethnic Minority Psychology* 21 (4): 604–612. https://doi.org/10.1037/cdp0000015.
- Weaver, David. 1991. "Issue Salience and Public Opinion: Are There Consequences of Agenda-Setting?" *International Journal of Public Opinion Research* 3 (1): 53–68. https://doi.org/10.1093/ijpor/3.1.53.
- Webster, Fiona, Kathleen Rice, and Abhimanyu Sud. 2020. "A Critical Content Analysis of Media Reporting on Opioids: The Social Construction of an Epidemic." *Social Science and Medicine* 244 (112642). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2019.112642.
- Wolfsfeld, Gadi. 2004. *Media and the Path to Peace*. New York: Cambridge University Press. https://doi.org/10.1017/CBO9780511489105.
- Wright, Amanda, et al. 2019. "Critical Review of North Korean Women and Children's Health, 2000-2019: Physical and Mental Health Challenges with a Focus on Gender." *Asian International Studies Review* 20 (2): 95–128. https://doi.org/10.16934/isr.20.2.201912.95.
- Yee, Jaeyeol. 2015. "Social Capital in Korea: Relational Capital, Trust, and Transparency." *International Journal of Japanese Sociology* 24 (1): 30–47.
- Yoon, In-Jin. 2001. "North Korean Diaspora: North Korean Defectors Abroad And In South Korea." *Development and Society* 30 (1): 1–26.
- Yun, Ji-Whan. 2010. "The Myth of Confucian Capitalism in South Korea: Overworked Elderly and Underworked Youth." *Pacific Affairs* 83 (2): 237–259. https://doi.org/10.5509/2010832237.
- Zuo, Natalia. 2020. "North Korea's Celebrity Defectors." *BBC World Service*, March 28, 2020. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=VK7EGD0dkRY.